Carver Public Schools
School Committee Meeting

Monday, March 14, 2011
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina-Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe  
Cally Minahan 

Al Spicer 

Kevin Walsh

Absent:
Al Spicer

School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
Paula Kibbe, Vice Chair opened the meeting to the general public at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the U.S. Flag.
I. Comments from General Public:  None
II. Comments from EAPC:  None
III. Update by Student Advisory Council & Captain’s Council:  None
IV. Approval of Minutes:  Motion made by Kevin Walsh to approve Regular Session Minutes from February 14, 2011. Second by Cally Minahan, All in favor. Paula Kibbe abstained from vote.  All in favor. 
V. Communications:  
A. Fund Raising Activities: A spreadsheet for the current school year was presented to committee to keep them apprised of all the fundraising efforts scheduled throughout the district. 
VI. Reports from the Superintendent:
A. Recognition of SEMSBA Participants: Students were recognized for their excellence in music as participants in Spring 2011 SEMSBA Program.  The program is over 50 years old and encompasses 30 communities in our area.   Nine Senior Instrumental and six Junior Instrumental students were announced as well as six Senior Choral participants and two Junior Choral participants.  It was noted by Jeremy Teunis, Band Director that despite the fact that Carver is a small district we have more students accepted than most schools send for audition. He also said their participation is “a tribute to the work of the children and the support of their parents.”  The committee expressed how proud they are of the students.  
B.  Senior Project Presentation:  Bob Ewell, MHS English Dept. Chair, presented information on the Senior Project. An overview of the course description, philosophy and guidelines were stated. The course benefits are critical thinking, mentoring and collaboration and it fosters academic goals.  Nine senior students participated this year including the Culinary Competition Team who are on the agenda to report at this meeting. Paula Kibbe asked if they are graded on this project and Mr. Ewell replied not at this time.  
C. Culinary Competition Report: Leanna Oblinsky and Erica Goodman represented the Culinary Team who won first place in both culinary and management sections of the Massachusetts ProStart Student Invitational.  Leanna and Erica recreated their business plan pro-type for Presley’s Dinner.  Chef Dan Portelance, Carver MHS Culinary Teacher, gave further explanation of the competition and how proud he was of our students and stated the judges were very impressed with our student’s culinary and management skills.  Ava Nardulla surprised the committee by serving her award winning dessert for all to taste.  The Culinary team has been invited to attend National Competition in Kansas in late April.

D.  Personnel Updates:   Hires: Deborah Sheehan: MHS Lunchroom Monitor
     
     (Deb is also a bus driver for our district) and Nina Carvalho: Special Ed Para.

E. Architects Presentation/Building Committee Updates:  Bob Vogel of Design Partnerships presented the program design for the Carver Elementary School project.  If the committee votes in favor of the design, it will be submitted to MSBA at the end of March or beginning of April. This is a significant milestone in the process.  Since the beginning of the feasibility stage of the project, the designs have changed slightly.  The building education space has increased by 5000 square feet but after making adjustments on mechanicals he whole building  is being increased by only 2000 square feet which is much more efficient than the original design. Building costs have risen slightly due to a slight economic upturn we need to continue to move quickly to catch what advantage is possible for pricing at lowest bids.  The building cost is estimated at $45 million.  Joe Sullivan, our Owners Project Manager (OPM), indicated that the decision was made to go forward as a design build rather than construction manager at risk as this would be have increased the cost by $3 million.  The savings is about 1.5 million dollars to go as a design build model.  Value engineering looks at the scope of the project to see where we can make some economical cost savings without degrading the integrity or esthetics of the project. By doing so, the team determined what made the most sense with this project.  Additional savings to the town will continue to be evaluated.  This cost number, once submitted, cannot go up but hopefully will come down.  Kevin Walsh indicated that the price is what the design team came up with but would not necessarily be the cost as it goes out to bid to general contracts as they bid competitively to win the job.  

The superintendent noted the teachers were pleased during the design process that their input to ensure all educational needs of the students would be met in the best way possible was heard by the architects and carefully included in the design.  At the conclusion of the architect and owners project manager presentation, the superintendent recommended the following:
The Option B3 design recommended from the Feasibility Study for the Carver Elementary School and the revisions of the Option B3 design made during Schematic Design meets the needs of the educational program for the Carver Elementary School Renovation/Addition project.  

Kevin Walsh made a motion to accept the estimated cost of $45,117,350 as presented.  Cally Minahan second.  All in favor. 
Also, Kevin Walsh made a motion to accept the Superintendent’s recommendation for the design presented, Option B3 and the Education Specifications for the Carver Elementary School Renovation/Addition project.  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second the motion.  All in favor.  This vote is part of the MSBA Schematic Design Project Deliverables.
F.  Music Task Force Update:  The music task force was originally formed in 2006-
2007 to review scheduling, staffing, facilities, budget, curriculum and extra-curricular and enrollment.  Information was taken from the Kingscott Feasibility Study and also an extensive survey of ten surrounding communities was taken.  The task force identified strengths and weakness and made recommendations based on their study.  An update was also given in 2009. Christine Cabral, MHS Assistant Principal presented a current update of the Music Program for K-12 including recommendations fulfilled. 
2010-2011 recommendations were as follows:  Elementary School:  Staffing – hire 1 full time music teacher; Space – storage & acoustically sound; Budget – increase to $1000 per specialist, $5000 instrumental, $500 choral; Instrumental – Schedule group lessons during school day; Choral – Schedule 1x week during school day; Extra-Curricular – Stipend for enrichment programs; Scheduling – Adopt MHS rotating schedule.  For Middle High School:  Space – Acoustically sound & instrumental storage; Instrumental – grant request; Choral – advanced level chorus, choral risers; and Electives – HS Music Theory.  For district recommendations:  staffing of a Director of Music or Director of Fine Arts and alignment of all student schedules K-12.  The committee thanked Mrs. Cabral for a comprehensive and informative report.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent:
A. School Year Calendar 2011-2012: The calendar for next school year was discussed.  All dates were reviewed by Administrative Leadership Team for early release and professional day scheduling.  Kevin Walsh made a motion to accept the calendar as presented. Gina Hanlon second the motion.  All in favor.
B. Vote to reduce 2011 School Department Budget:  Patrick Meagher explained at the town meeting in June of 2010, it was voted to appropriate the School Department a budget of $20,870,164 for FY 2011.  This appropriation was to be made up of a town contribution of $11,161,947, and a state aid (Ch 70) figure of $9,708,217.  However, due to use of federal stimulus funds, the Ch 70 portion was “subsidized” by $186,276 which came directly to the school in the form of grants (SFSF for $51,118 and the Ed Jobs Bill for $135,158).  The actual Ch 70 figure is $9,521,941.  Therefore, the full amount was appropriated in error.  Since $186,276 came directly to the school department by way of grants, the actual appropriation should have been for $20,683,888.

As a result of the situation described above, Kevin Walsh made the following motion: To see if the School Committee of Carver Public Schools will vote to reduce the 2011 School budget as appropriated under Article 3 of the May 19, 2010, Annual Town Meeting by One Hundred Eighty Six Thousand and Seventy Six Dollars ($186,276).   Second by Cally Minahan.  All in favor.  

VIII. Reports from the School Committee: Paula Kibbe reported she and the Superintendent will be attending the annual Day on the Hill sponsored by MA Association of School Committees on March 29, 2011.  Kevin Walsh commented on fundraising information presented earlier in meeting; amazing effort by school staff and community with over 50 different activities.  
IX. Executive Session:  Chair asked for a motion to adjourn to Executive Session for the purpose of discussing collective bargaining strategies for bus drivers, custodians and teachers and not to return to regular session.  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made the motion and Kevin Walsh second.  All in favor.  
Regular Meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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